The Regular Meeting of the Town of Owego Planning Board was held at 7:00 PM on Wednesday, May 26, 2021, at the Owego Town Hall, 2354 State Route 434, Apalachin, New York.

Present: Chairman Robert Rieg, Lynne Esquivel, James Tofte, Craig Wademan, Leah Hammond, and Dave Marsh.   

Excused: Lisa Baileys.

Others Present: Planning & Zoning Administrator Joann Lindstrom, Town Attorney Irene Graven.

Chairman Rieg called the meeting to order. Mrs. Esquivel made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting held February 23, 2021 as written. Mr. Wademan seconded the motion. The minutes were approved as written.

Chairman Rieg introduced Permit No. 1-2021, a request for a Town Board Special Permit to operate a private outdoor recreation area at 988 S. Apalachin Road, Apalachin. Sarah Campbell of Hinman, Howard & Kattell, attorney for Dr. David Gallagher (applicant) were both present. Craig Wademan, who has been working on Dr. Gallagher’s project through his position at Delta Engineering, recused himself and left the board room.

Ms. Campbell introduced Matt Kushner and Chris Maby from Delta Engineering. She then provided an introduction to the project, stating that the recreation area would be sited at Dr. Gallagher’s home at 988 S. Apalachin Road. Ms. Campbell stated that the applicant would continue to live at the home if the permit is approved and further stated that the project would entail the construction of a second story to an existing structure adjacent to an existing pool on the property. The footprint of the existing building would not be extended. Ms. Campbell said that the only new construction would be a parking lot that would accommodate 26 cars. She stated that the applicant has proposed operating during weekends only, noon to 10:00pm on Saturdays and noon to 8:00pm on Sundays. Ms. Campbell stated that events would be catered, which made it difficult to anticipate how many staff would be on site, but the applicant estimated no more than 15. The maximum number of guests would be 100, and would only occur for an occasional, larger party. All events would be seasonal, and not necessarily something that would be used in the wintertime. 

Matt Kushner of Delta Engineering then explained the design and construction, stating that the building centers around the pool and a waterfall enhanced by creative lighting. Ms. Campbell stated that there would not be overnight accommodations. Ms. Campbell also stated that the project will require variance relief due to the 200 foot setback requirement for a Private Outdoor Recreation Area but, as planned, there would not be an increase to the building’s footprint. Ms. Campbell explained that there would be separate areas for residential parking and non-residential parking. The lighting would consist of “security half lighting”. She cited a comment letter submitted by the Apalachin Fire Department requesting that no cars be permitted to park in the driveway in an overflow parking area scenario as that would pose a difficulty in getting fire trucks up to the home in case of fire. 

Chairman Rieg then referenced the Town’s requests for comment: Tioga County Sheriff Howard had no input; Adam Ace, Tioga County Public Health Representative, had submitted comments regarding permits that would be required through his office. Chairman Rieg then asked if the engineers from Delta have had any discussions with Mr. Ace. They stated that they had been corresponding. Chris Maby then stated that they would be complying with all public health regulations as the project moves forward, and they are waiting to first get approval before obtaining the proper permits from public health. Mr. Maby then explained that the driveway splits approximately 450 feet from the road, half of which would lead to a 20 foot wide driveway to a new parking area. At the point of intersection, the private driveway would be coned off and in the event of an emergency, fire trucks could get direct access to the structure via the private drive. Chairman Rieg asked if a hydrant would be required for this use, Mr. Maby responded that there would be no hydrant required, and they have provided a space large enough for fire trucks to turn around as they are required to do per NYS Fire Code. 

Ms. Campbell sought to reiterate that Dr. Gallagher’s plan is to host family events, bridal showers, etc. Dr. Gallagher added that he would like to host elegant private party events for family or businesses. Ms. Campbell stated that Dr. Gallagher was pursuing the permit so he would be able to charge for these events.

Mr. Tofte asked about plans for loading and unloading, with particular concern that caterers would be using the accessible parking spaces this purpose and may spend more time in those spaces than allowed. The Delta engineers then stated that people who need to park in accessible spaces can do so via a drive that goes directly to the lobby, which has an elevator and accessible access. 

Mr. Tofte then asked if they were planning to have a pool fence that meets the town’s requirements. The engineers then stated that they would install fencing to comply with NYS requirements.

Chairman Rieg inquired about the nucleus of the activities, specifically what part of the property would be used for which purposes. Dr. Gallagher responded that he envisioned most of the activity being centered around the pool, the pool house and the perimeter. There will be a gate around the perimeter and a garden walk through to the gate. 

Chairman Reig asked Dr. Gallagher what a grotto is, to which Dr. Gallagher replied that it is a cave-like structure with a waterfall over the end. He stated that his intention is to create a theme inside the lower level of the new structure that will have a cave-like theme.  

Mr. Tofte inquired about testing requirements for a swimming pool used for this type of purpose. Delta confirmed, stating they would be in compliance.  

Ms. Esquivel inquired about parking for events when there would be 100 people in attendance. Delta replied that they have designed the parking lot to accommodate 26 cars, in compliance with Public Assembly requirements in the Town Code. If needed, they could provide space for additional parking along the driveway. 

Ms. Esquivel asked about parking lot lighting. Ms. Campbell replied that it would be low level lighting, nothing high, and Delta added that the lighting would be “dark sky” compliant. 

Mr. Tofte asked about construction of the access road to the parking lot. Delta hasn’t determined the material type yet but it would likely be gravel or stone. 

Mr. Tofte asked about the slope of the driveway. Delta replied that the slope would be compliant within New York State guidelines for driveway construction, with the area at the bottom of the driveway at 1.5% and ADA compliant.

Mr. Tofte asked if there would be an outdoor firepit. Ms. Campbell said yes. She also stated that the caterer may bring a smoker, for example, but that would only be in the uncommon instance of parties with 100 or more people. 

Chairman Rieg asked about the sale of beverages. Ms. Campbell stated that any sale of alcoholic beverages would be under each caterer’s license. 

Chairman Reig asked if the applicant has communicated any of his plans to his neighbors. Dr. Gallagher stated that he has not. Chairman Rieg stated that if the plans are approved, the neighbors may be subject to an increase in dust and traffic. Ms. Campbell stated that based on the business plan, the events would be held only on weekends during the warm months. Chairman Rieg reminded the board and attendees that adjoining neighbors will get notified by the town. Ms. Lindstrom stated that notifications had already been sent to adjoining neighbors due to the Town Board’s review of the project on June 1. 

Chairman Reig asked if Dr. Gallagher was working with the Apalachin Golf course. Dr. Gallagher stated that he was not but he would be open to accommodating their events if asked.

Chairman Reig asked when plans would be finalized, because the Planning Board can only make a recommendation but the plans were lacking in a few areas (including lighting, parking and fire). Ms. Campbell then asked if her client would need to come back to the Planning Board for Site Plan review. Ms. Graven then spoke, stating no, that everything thus far submitted was sufficient for a site plan review and the Planning Board should be treating this meeting as such. 

Mr. Tofte then asked several questions regarding grading at the site. Delta replied that there any dirt moved would be insignificant. Mr. Tofte asked if the site is tipped, to which Delta replied that the entire site drains to the road, along the driveway and slope. Mr. Tofte asked if there is a ditch next to the driveway. Dr. Gallagher replied that all drainage directs to a large gully, a stream, and to two small ditches on either side of his driveway.

Ms. Campbell mentioned that the Tioga County Planning Board recommend approval. Chairman Reig confirmed, adding that the County Planning Board approved the project dependent upon the same conditions that the Town Planning Board will be requesting from the Town Board. 

At the conclusion of the meeting it was the Board’s decision to recommend approval of
Special Permit 1-2021 subject to the following contingencies: 

1. The passenger loading area for accessible parking spaces needs to be defined better to discourage use for loading/unloading;

2. Fencing, compliant with the NYS Building Code, must be installed around the perimeter of the pool; 

3. Architectural plans need to include specific detail on lighting (wattage/intensity, direction, mounting, etc); 

4. Final approval by the Apalachin Fire and emergency squad;

5. Well and septic approval by the Tioga County Department of Public Health;

6. Approval of the Area Variances (Appeal No. 2092) by the Town of Owego’s Zoning Board of Appeals scheduled for review on Thursday, June 3, 2021;

7. Town Board issuance of a negative declaration under SEQR. 

Chairman Rieg moved for recommendation of approval to the Owego Town Board, Mr. Tofte seconded. All in favor. Passed. 

At this time, Craig Wademan returned to the meeting. 

The Board then considered Appeal No. 2091, a request for a Special Use Permit to build a medical facility at 936 Taylor Road submitted by West Bay Star LLC. David Dimmick was in attendance, representing the applicant. Chairman Rieg asked Attorney Graven if she had anything to start the discussion. Ms. Graven stated that the board should review this application as a site plan approval as well. Chairman Rieg replied that there was probably not enough information to perform a full site plan review. 

Ms. Lindstrom introduced David Dimmick and asked him to describe the project. Mr. Dimmick agreed that the plans are preliminary and that West Bay Star has been in discussions with Lourdes Hospital, which is interested in the site, as they have outgrown their current Owego location. Mr. Dimmick referred the board to the preliminary drawings the applicant had submitted with their application. Chairman Rieg asked if West Bay Star owned the property and if they intended to sell the property to Lourdes. Mr. Dimmick stated that yes, they own the property and Lourdes would lease the building from West Bay Star. Mr. Tofte asked if this was part of JFM Real Estate, Mr. Dimmick stated yes. Mr. Dimmick stated that they do not have a formal agreement with Lourdes Hospital yet, as West Bay Star’s plan was to get Town of Owego approval to build at the site and was also seeking a potential PILOT from the Tioga County IDA.

Chairman Rieg asked questions regarding the services that would be provided at the site. Mr. Tofte mentioned that the design and layout is very similar to the Lourdes building at Chenango. Mr. Dimmick concurred, the proposed building would be almost identical to that site and the Lourdes Shippers Road site as well. 

Mr. Wademan asked questions about the traffic and parking flow around the building, pointing out that there are two accesses and egresses on either end. Mr. Wademan had a concern about site distance. He also stated that the driveway around the building is two-way and didn’t understand the traffic flow around the building. Mr. Wademan was also concerned about the width for ambulances. Mr. Dimmick stated that they would perform a traffic study prior to final site plan approval. Mr. Wademan inquired about the construction time frame. Mr. Dimmick stated that if they moved forward, the building would be completed this time next year but they were not on an aggressive schedule.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]Chairman Rieg asked if Lourdes had met with the engineers to discuss what they may want on site. Mr. Dimmick stated they had shared the initial plans with Lourdes who had liked them and would discuss more formal approval and plans at a later date. Chairman Rieg stated that Lourdes would need to have input on the final plans. Mr. Dimmick stated that the plans were close to what they have already built in other locations. 

Mr. Tofte asked about what may be built in an area on the plans labeled “future space”. Mr. Dimmick stated that he couldn’t speak to that, but that this is typically done for clients who may wish to add site features in the future. 

Chairman Rieg asked if the current building would be demolished. Mr. Dimmick stated yes. 

Chairman Rieg stated that the NYS DOT would need to be part of any traffic planning. Ms. Lindstrom clarified that since the facility would be located on a county road it would be reviewed by Gary Hammond, Tioga County DPW Commissioner. She further stated that the application had been shared with Mr. Hammond who did not respond to a request for comment. Mr. Dimmick stated that their engineering firm had not yet done a traffic study. 

Ms. Lindstrom addressed the board stating that it was her understanding that the Planning Board could review this request for a Special Use Permit – can a medical facility be constructed in an Industrial District – without a full site plan review at this time. 

Chairman Rieg advised Mr. Dimmick that they should have a well-established traffic plan prior to seeking town approval regarding the number of accesses and egresses since the site is located in an area that may have safety concerns if not designed properly. 

Mr. Wademan stated that the question before them was to determine if a medical facility was a compatible use in an Industrial Zoning District. In his opinion, he stated that he views the proposed medical facility as a service-based industry, similar to the Trabucco car dealership that was on the site for decades. Mr. Tofte stated that there is a large workforce in that zoning district that could use a medical facility. 

Chairman Rieg then stated that as far as Site Plan approval, he would like to recommend that the Planning Board have the ability to review the plans again, once they have been better developed. 
He cited the Tioga County Planning Board’s recommendation: “approval with the conditions that the applicant obtain all required state, county and local permits, licenses and registrations and return for other local approvals required at a later date.”

Chairman Rieg made a motion to recommend approval of a medical health facility at 936 Taylor Road, Owego subject to final site plan approval. 

Ms. Esquivel seconded the motion. Chairman Rieg, Mrs. Esquivel, Mr. Hornick, Mr. Tofte, Ms. Hammon and Mr. Wademan voted in favor of the motion.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.
                                                                                               
            
	Respectfully submitted,
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